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           NEWSLETTER 
WEST MIDLANDS RETIRED MEMBERS BRANCH

Branch code MD203                                                                                No 10. November 2014
1. Retired Members Branch

The West Midlands Retired Members Branch of UCU has been in existence for more than two years.  Retired members of UCU in the West Midlands region, (paying subs or life members), are automatically our members.  This means we have quite a large membership as there are hundreds of us who want to support UCU in one way or another.  It is important that you let us know your preferred email address if you wish to receive Newsletters by email (we have email addresses for many of you, but not all): for this please email William Edmondson – address below.  If you prefer conventional mail please write to Kate Clayton, c/o UCU Regional Office, Alpha Tower, Birmingham B1, West Midlands.  If you do not wish to be contacted by us, please let us know, either by email or conventional post. In all cases please provide your membership number as well.  On our part we endeavour to keep up-to-date membership records and distribution lists but this turns out to be more tricky than imagined.  For example, some of you may have moved away from the West Midlands region but want to keep in touch with our region; others have moved into the region and want to know more about us.  If you have received this in error please let William know.
2. Meetings
Those of us who have been meeting regularly have kept the group functioning.  However, we have very few regularly participating members, and we need to address this urgently.  Please consider how you can participate. 
Our next meeting for members is on December 17th at 12 noon in Alpha Tower in Birmingham.  We expect a report back from the meeting on 19th November, and will plan for the forthcoming year.  
PLEASE let us know if you plan to attend as we need to be sure of numbers for the provision of refreshments.  Contact the office in Alpha Tower, or William by email.
3. WMRMB Activities
What does the branch do, and why might you be interested in joining in the work? We fight discrimination and inequalities – such social injustices are not age dependent. In an earlier newsletter I wrote about pensions.  But the topic does not go away just because WMRMB writes about it – so there is more here.  In the last newsletter I wrote about how retired members can help by getting involved in the People’s Assembly Against Austerity.  A Shropshire PAAA group was established on March 27th with a meeting in Shrewsbury Abbey!  It was an awesome occasion – speeches from the ancient pulpit, in the even more ancient nave [the Abbey was the location of an early English Parliament in the 13th Century].  Speakers ranged from the Bishop of Shrewsbury to the leader of the Communist Party in Britain.  
Two of the many attributes that retired members tend to have are spare time during the working day, and organizational experience.  These can be put to good use working with others to help with PAAA, or even to get a local Assembly started.  There are now several in the West Midlands: 

http://www.thepeoplesassembly.org.uk/local-groups
The People’s Assembly Against Austerity was launched with a letter to the Guardian :  

This is a call to all those millions of people in Britain who face an impoverished and uncertain year as their wages, jobs, conditions and welfare provision come under renewed attack by the government. With some 80% of austerity measures still to come, and with the government lengthening the time they expect cuts to last, we are calling a People’s Assembly Against Austerity to bring together campaigns against cuts and privatisation with trade unionists in a movement for social justice. We aim to develop a strategy for resistance to mobilise millions of people against the Con Dem government.
The assembly will provide a national forum for anti-austerity views which, while increasingly popular, are barely represented in parliament. A People’s Assembly can play a key role in ensuring that this uncaring government faces a movement of opposition broad enough and powerful enough to generate successful co-ordinated action, including strike action. The assembly will be ready to support co-ordinated industrial action and national demonstrations against austerity, if possible synchronising with mobilisations across Europe. The People’s Assembly Against Austerity will meet at Central Hall, Westminster, on 22 June [2013].

The letter was signed by many people in the summer of 2013 – the signatories can be seen listed at the Guardian site, or here: http://www.thepeoplesassembly.org.uk/about
The PA is, therefore, a political movement motivated to encourage activism, but activism with a purpose.  Although emerging from the Trade Union movement – possibly because unions are well motivated, well organized and used to activism – the PA has grown beyond unionism to embrace activism against austerity wherever it surfaces.  
4. More on Pensions
Dennis Leech, Professor of Economics at Warwick University, has a blog on which he writes extensively about misrepresentations in the press concerning the state of the USS pension scheme.  His blog can be found at:

http://blogs.warwick.ac.uk/dennisleech/
Two of his recent postings (included here with permission) concern misrepresentation of data and of analysis.
October 06, 2014

USS employers shown to have falsified life expectancy figures
One of the chief reasons given by university employers for the changes to USS that they want is that we are all living longer in retirement, life expectancy has increased. But my colleague Jane Hutton, professor of statistics at Warwick university, has shown that they have been overstating their case and posted false figures on their website. 

The Employers Pensions Forum (EPF) Q&A webpage originally stated (Q9): "Current longevity patterns are significantly different to those when the scheme was set up in 1974. Then it was expected that a USS pensioner retiring at age 65 would live for 6 to 8 years in retirement so the cost of the scheme and the contribution rates were set on this basis. By 2014 the anticipated length of retirement is around 30 years, ..."

In other words, in 1974, 'our' life expectancy was half (49%) that of the general public, but by 2014 it had risen to 1.4 to 1.6 times greater! The Office of National Statistics has an increase of 1.3 to 2.3 years for each decade; the EPF has an increase of 5.8 years for each decade.

Jane wrote to the EPF pointing out that these figures are hardly credible since they would require us to believe not only that life expectancy was grossly underestimated when USS was set up in 1974 but also that rapidly increasing life expectancy had been ignored subsequently.
She did not receive so much as an acknowledgment of her email. But when a colleague looked at the same webpage he could not find the numbers because they were no longer there. Fortunately, Jane had printed the original version of the webpage as it had been (see Q9). The new page with the offending figures for life expectancy removed is here, but with no indication it has been edited and the same date as before.
Of course, this matters because attempts are being made to portray the USS scheme as needing revision because it is supposedly in trouble.  It is genuinely troubling that the EPF have been using – knowingly or otherwise – incorrect data in the compilation of their arguments.  Dennis noted this about another aspect of the argumentation:
September 22, 2014

Letter to THE: Plea for more balanced reporting on USS
I have complained to the Times Higher Education magazine about their reporting about the USS. They tend to present deficit figures as if they are given facts rather than misleadng statistics derived from the misapplicaiton of financial theories. Fair reporting would at least acknowledge that the whole question of the deficit is political and highly controversial.

I would recommend that all should heed the advice of the Cambridge economist Ha-Joon Chang in his latest book "Economics: A Users Guide" and in his recent Guardian article "Economics is too important to leave to the experts" After all we are all participants in the economy and as such users of economics.

Letter to the Times Higher Education to be published on 25 September.

Dear Sir

I wish to complain about your reporting about USS pensions. Your reports tend to imply that statistics show a funding deficit as if the USS's assets and liabilities are objective scientific truths when in fact they are based on theories. 

There are two principles on which DB (defined benefit) pension schemes are organised: pay-as-you-go - used throughout the public sector including the teachers' pension scheme - and funding - used for smaller pension schemes offered by private sector employers in the risky market place. How we think about the USS depends on which of these principles we apply. Viewed as a PAYG scheme USS appears to be financially strong with an annual surplus of over a billion pounds a year, a strongly performing investment portfolio and growing membership. The deficit figures you quote come from regarding USS as if it were the other type of scheme, one belonging to a small company that must be prudently managed against the likelihood of the firm failing. But to apply that approach to the whole pre-92 HE sector covered by USS is to misuse a theoretical model by applying it in circumstances it was not designed for and in which it will cease to work. We have heard a lot about economic models failing in the financial crash of 2008; we have the same issue today with pensions.

Can I suggest that you follow the advice of Ha-Joon Chang when he says "Economics is too important to leave to the experts"? Rather than taking on trust the opinion of someone styled as a pensions expert (as you frequently do) you actually get them to justify in detail what assumptions they are making, and recognise that the whole issue of the state of the USS is in fact highly controversial.

Dennis Leech 

Professor of Economics

University of Warwick

Coventry CV4 8UW

d.leech@warwick.ac.uk
5. More on Pensioners
The National Pensioners’ Convention have produced a manifesto for the General Election next year – targets they want to see used to judge the political parties and their manifesto promises.  NPC’s aims include these points:

Despite what some may claim, Britain’s older generation are not to blame for the economic crisis. Neither does it help when the media suggests that there is a conflict between young and old, especially when the age groups share the same concerns over affordable housing, public transport, low incomes and retirement ages. 

But growing older can be a real challenge. Britain’s state pension is amongst the least adequate in the developed world, some of the stories surrounding the care of older people are absolutely shocking and last winter over 30,000 pensioners died from the cold. 

A country can be said to be judged by the way it treats its young and older members. That is why we need a series of policies that improve the lives of Britain’s 11m pensioners, as well as protecting future generations of older people. 

At the General Election we will call on candidates to support our Pensioners’ Manifesto that will put the concerns of older people at the heart of the political process.
· A basic state pension for all, set above the poverty level of £175 a week 

· Increases in pensions to be linked to the best of RPI, CPI, earnings or 2.5% 

· Universal pensioner benefits (bus pass, winter fuel allowance, free TV licences for the over75s and free prescriptions) to be maintained without means- testing 

· A National Health and Care Service which is free at the point of use and funded through taxation 

· A legally binding Dignity Code to improve the quality and standards of care for older people 
The NPC website is here:  http://npcuk.org
6. TTIP – understand and be afraid!
The trade agreements being negotiated between the EU and Canada, and the EU and the USA are extremely worrying.  The Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP) seeks to do many things, but the most worrisome aspect of the proposals concerns the rights of corporations to sue governments if they don’t like effects of changes to legislation when these changes undermine their business models.   Consider what that means if the TTIP is adopted by EU and both Canada and USA.  It means that if a country, such as UK, seeks to increase the minimum wage – or a country such as Finland seeks to introduce a minimum wage – then the governments of those countries could be sued to have the legislation overturned.
It gets worse.  Aditya Chakrabortty, of the Guardian, wrote recently about government handouts to the private sector: http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/oct/06/benefits-corporate-welfare-research-public-money-businesses
Some of you will be aware that the privatized railway system in the country gets a generous handout of £35bn per year, to keep the trains running.  Chakraborrty writes about a new report:

“Kevin Farnsworth, a senior lecturer in social policy at the University of York, … calculates that direct corporate welfare costs British taxpayers just shy of £85bn a year.”
He adds that this does not include the £25bn paid out to employees – in the form of benefits and tax credits – because their employers don’t pay them enough to live on.  That adds up to £110bn per year being paid in corporate welfare – and at the same time the government is claiming that the austerity drive must continue, but tougher than before.
BUT – and here is why TTIP is deeply troubling – if the TTIP agreements are signed then no UK government would be able to remove those welfare payments to corporations.  The government would be sued for undermining the business models.  But of course, it isn’t just the business models that would be maintained by the litigious corporations.  In order to try to drive down the deficit (which governments seem to want to do) the poorest, and that includes pensioners, will have to cough up even more of their meager income to feed the greed of the corporations.  
7. Retired Members’ Conference
Retired members are being offered a conference this year – at rather short notice.  The meeting is on 19th November.  Our chair, Darrall Cozens, has submitted a motion which has been agreed by the committee (there was no time to get this approved by members at a meeting).  The motion is as follows:
"Conference recognises that inequality is a lifelong scourge affecting people from the cradle to the grave. 
Conference also recognises that inequality appears in a multiplicity of forms - class, gender, skin colour, ethnicity, language, religion, age, disability and sexual orientation.
Conference affirms that fighting against inequality calls for the inclusion in that fight of ALL members of UCU for to exclude some members for whatever reason weakens the forces that can be engaged to fight inequality.
Conference therefore calls upon the NEC of UCU to bring to the 2015 UCU congress a rule change that will allow Retired Members to have representation on the standing committee (Equalities) so that such members are recognised as an essential and integral part of the fight against inequality in all its forms."


8. WMRMB – Contacts
WMRMB Chairperson: Darrall Cozens 

Current Committee members:

Kate Clayton, William Edmondson, Lorna Wild.

Email: william.h.edmondson@gmail.com
WMRMB - UCU also has a Facebook page:

http://www.facebook.com/groups/156281354458418
If you use Facebook why not join in?

